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Constitutional amendment could legalize gambling in N.Y.
Bill must be approved by two groups of lawmakers, public

Jon Campbell 

February 27, 2012

ALBANY -- In order to resolve two of the more contentious issues facing state lawmakers in 2012, the Legislature will have to pass a bill -- twice.

And after that, it will have to be approved by the public.

Lawmakers and Gov. Andrew Cuomo face enormous pressure from lobbyists and advocates this year to finally settle a pair of perennially fractious Capitol debates: How to reform the state's redistricting process and whether casino gambling should be legalized.

While the two issues on their face have been enough to split lawmakers for decades, the state's process for amending its constitution makes them even more difficult to tackle.

Amending the state constitution, which has been in place in its current form since 1938, is a three-step process.

First, the state Legislature has to pass a bill. Then, the next Legislature, which is to be separately elected, has to pass the same exact bill.

After that, the amendment would be put to a public referendum on the November ballot.

With all members of the state Senate and Assembly up for re-election in 2012, the Legislature would have to act on any gambling or redistricting amendments this year to have them on the ballot in 2013. If lawmakers don't act this year, the next time a constitutional amendment could take effect is 2015.

Gambling is prohibited by the constitution, save for numerous exceptions like the state lottery and bingo games organized by non-profits and charities.

On Wednesday, Cuomo laid out his strategy for getting a casino gambling amendment passed. He has proposed an eight-word amendment that would broadly legalize state-regulated gambling.

When it comes to redistricting, the constitution clearly gives power to the state Legislature to draw its own district lines, a process that has long been criticized for allowing lawmakers to protect political majorities.

A Citizens Committee for an Effective Constitution, a bipartisan group is calling for a constitutional convention.

A convention would open up the entire constitution to interpretation and provide an easier route for getting amendments on the ballot.

The next time a convention would be on the ballot is 2017, but the Legislature could vote for one before that.
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